

Two billion dollars in stolen wages were recovered for workers in 2015 and 2016—and that's just a drop in the bucket

Report • By Celine McNicholas, Zane Mokhiber, and Adam Chaikof • December 13, 2017

What this study finds: In 2015 and 2016, a total of \$2 billion in stolen wages (\$880.3 million in 2015; \$1.1 billion in 2016) were recovered for workers by the U.S. Department of Labor (\$246.8 million in 2015; \$266.6 million in 2016); by state departments of labor and attorneys general in 39 states (\$170.0 million in 2015; \$147.5 million in 2016); and through class action settlements (\$463.6 million in 2015; \$695.5 million in 2016). These represent wages stolen by employers who, for example, refuse to pay promised wages, pay employees for only some of the hours worked, or fail to pay overtime premiums when employees work more than 40 hours in a week.

Why it matters: Given that wage theft disproportionately affects workers from low-income households—who are already struggling to make ends meet—the loss of wages can be devastating. And these recovery numbers likely dramatically underrepresent the pervasiveness of wage theft—it is probable that only a fraction of wage theft victims actually file complaints or participate in class action lawsuits, and many states don't have the resources to enforce wage and hour laws. Regardless of what share of actual wage theft they represent, these data are one more reminder that wage theft is not isolated to a few bad employers, but affects workers much more broadly.

What can be done about it: Implement legislation to improve pay transparency; increase penalties for wage theft violations; support strong government enforcement of wage and hour laws; protect workers from retaliation when they report violations; and protect worker rights to collective and class action.

Introduction

The last four decades have been marked by rising wage inequality, with the vast majority of American workers experiencing wage stagnation while those at the top rung of the economic ladder reap the benefits of growth in productivity. These dynamics mean that many workers struggle to make ends meet; in 2016 *one in five* families in which at least one person worked were living below 200 percent of the federal poverty line (U.S. Census Bureau 2017).¹ This situation is deeply exacerbated by wage theft,

SECTIONS

- 1. Introduction 1
- Background and prior studies on wage theft
 3
- Findings of this study
 4
- Conclusion: What can be done about wage theft • 5

Appendix of tables • 6 Endnotes • 9 References • 10 which continues to rob workers of billions of dollars in earned pay each year, with lowincome workers being disproportionately affected (Bernhardt et al. 2009).

Wage theft occurs when employers fail to pay workers the full wages to which they are entitled for their labor. This includes, for example, refusing to pay workers the total amount of promised wages, not paying for time spent preparing a workstation at the start of a shift or closing up at the end of a shift, and not paying overtime premiums to workers who work more than 40 hours a week. Consider a full-time minimum wage worker earning the federal minimum wage of \$7.25 an hour, around \$15,000 per year. If this worker's employer asks her to work 15 minutes "off the clock" before and after her 8-hour shift each day, that extra half hour of unpaid work each day represents a loss to the worker (and a gain to the employer) of around \$1,400 per year, including the overtime premiums she should have been paid. This constitutes theft of nearly 10 percent of a minimum wage employee's annual earnings—which can mean the difference between paying the rent and utilities or risking eviction or the loss of gas, water, or electric service.

What is wage theft?

Wage theft is the failure to pay workers the full wages to which they are legally entitled. Wage theft can take many forms, including but not limited to:

- Minimum wage violations: Paying workers less than the legal minimum wage
- Overtime violations: Failing to pay nonexempt employees time and a half for hours worked in excess of 40 hours per week
- Off-the-clock violations: Asking employees to work off the clock before or after their shifts
- Meal break violations: Denying workers their legal meal breaks
- Illegal deductions: Taking illegal deductions from wages
- Tipped minimum wage violations: Confiscating tips from workers, or failing to pay tipped workers the difference between their tips and the legal minimum wage
- Employee misclassification violations: Misclassifying employees as independent contractors to pay a wage lower than the legal minimum or avoid paying overtime

Background and prior studies on wage theft

Wage theft costs workers billions of dollars in earned wages each year. In 2008, Bernhardt et al. surveyed front-line workers² in low-wage industries in the cities of Chicago, Los Angeles, and New York and found that two-thirds (68 percent) of these workers experienced at least one pay-related violation in any given week (Bernhardt et al. 2009). The researchers estimated that the average cost to these workers over a year was \$2,634 out of a total earnings of \$17,616—15.0 percent of their wages.³ This adds up to a total of nearly \$3 billion annually stolen across all forms of wage theft among these workers in 2008.⁴ If we generalize the 2008 results nationwide and then update the numbers to reflect nominal wage growth and employment growth from 2008 to 2016, we can estimate that low-wage workers in the U.S. lost more than \$50 billion to all forms of wage theft in 2016.⁵

A recent EPI study (Cooper and Kroeger 2017) found that one particular form of wage theft, paying workers less than the minimum wage, impacts around 17 percent of low-wage workers in the 10 most populous states (California, Florida, Georgia, Illinois, Michigan, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Texas) and costs workers in those states around \$8 billion per year. Should these findings hold true nationally, it is reasonable to assume that minimum wage violations alone are costing workers at least \$15 billion per year. This means that stolen wages represent far more than FBI estimates of the total annual value of all robberies, burglaries, larceny, and motor vehicle theft in the United States, at \$12.7 billion (Cooper and Kroeger 2017).

If the overall cost of wage theft is staggering, so are the costs to individual workers. Cooper and Kroeger (2017) find that workers suffering minimum wage violations are cheated out of \$64 a week—\$3,300 annually for year-round workers. These workers lose almost one-quarter of their earnings, receiving on average only \$10,500 in annual wages instead of the \$13,800 they should have received. Furthermore, Cooper and Kroeger find that while minimum wage violations affect workers broadly across demographic categories, disproportionate shares of wage theft victims are people of color, women, immigrants, young people, workers from modest-income households, nonunionized workers, and workers who have do not have a bachelor's degree.

Most workers whose wages are stolen do not report the violation. When workers do report wage theft, state departments of labor and attorneys general often lack adequate enforcement resources. Fourteen states, most of which use the federal minimum wage, either lack the capacity to investigate wage theft claims or lack the ability to file lawsuits on behalf of victims (Galvin 2016).⁶ These states effectively defer to the federal government for enforcement. In 2016, the U.S. Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division, responsible for enforcing wage and hour laws, had around 1,000 investigators responsible for 7.3 million workplaces (U.S. DOL 2017). Given this, the probability of any specific workplace being investigated for wage theft in a given year is minuscule.

Findings of this study

In this study, we seek to contribute to the knowledge base on wage theft by collecting and aggregating available data on recovery of stolen wages in the United States. In order to get as comprehensive a picture as possible of wage recovery across the United States, we reviewed current U.S. Department of Labor wage enforcement data, surveyed state labor departments and attorneys general, and mined data from a report on private civil litigation class action settlements.

Wage recovery by the U.S. Department of Labor

U.S. DOL recovered \$246.8 million from wage and hour violators in 2015 and \$266.6 million in 2016, for a total of \$513.3 million over both years (WHD 2017).⁷ See **Appendix Table A1**.

Wage recovery by state departments of labor and attorneys general

State departments of labor and attorneys general in 39 states recovered \$170.0 million in 2015 and \$147.5 million in 2016, for a total of \$317.5 million over both years.⁸ See **Appendix Table A2** for a breakdown by state.

Wage recovery through class action settlements

The top 10 wage and hour class action settlements in 2015 totaled \$463.6 million; in 2016, they totaled \$695.5 million, for a total of \$1.2 billion over both years (Seyfarth Shaw LLP 2017).

The value of the top 10 wage and hour class action settlements has risen dramatically in recent years (see **Figure A**); the 2016 wage and hour class action settlements figure is the largest in the last decade (Seyfarth Shaw LLP 2017, 9). The growth in private litigation of these cases is indicative both of the extent of the wage theft problem and of the inadequacy of enforcement resources at the government level.

Total wage recovery from these sources

Altogether, amounts recovered by U.S. DOL, by states, and through class action settlements totaled \$880.3 million in 2015 and \$1.1 billion in 2016, for a total of \$2 billion over both years.

It is important to note that these data *do not* represent the amount of wages stolen from workers each year. In fact, U.S. DOL and state recovery figures likely dramatically underrepresent the problem of wage theft, since probably only a fraction of victims



Figure A Value of top 10 wage and hour class action settlements (in millions), 2010–2016

actually file complaints with the government. Similarly, only a fraction of victims are involved in class action settlements.

Conclusion: What can be done about wage theft

These data make it clear that wage theft is a widespread epidemic across our economy and not merely the practice of a few unscrupulous employers. This systemic violation of our nation's most basic principle of labor and employment policy—that working people should be paid what they are owed for their labor—requires immediate action. Lawmakers must institute policies that combat wage theft. These reforms are not complicated initiatives; rather, they are commonsense measures that advocates have advanced for decades. These policies include:

- Raising the cost to employers for violating the law. Research demonstrates that
 meaningful penalties can have a deterrent effect on wage theft. Lawmakers should
 enact triple-damages laws that require an employer who has violated the law to pay a
 worker three times the amount of wages owed.
- Improving transparency. Many workers do not receive information from their employers about the basic terms and conditions of their employment. This lack of transparency makes it difficult for workers to establish that they are not being paid fairly. Lawmakers should ensure that every worker gets a statement of pay that shows rate of pay, hours worked, and deductions from pay.

- Supporting strong government enforcement. The U.S. Department of Labor and state agencies tasked with enforcing wage and hour protections must be given adequate resources to enforce the law.
- Protecting workers from retaliation. A national survey found that 43 percent of workers who complained to their employer about their wages or working conditions experienced retaliation (Bernhardt et al. 2009). This has a chilling effect on the entire workplace, which leaves all workers more vulnerable. Meaningful penalties for retaliation would be an effective way to deter employers from retaliating and to compensate workers who experience retaliation. Enabling enforcement agencies to receive anonymous worker complains or permitting third parties (such as unions or worker centers) to file complaints on behalf of workers also limits employer retaliation.
- Protecting workers' right to class action. Workers depend on collective and class actions to enforce many workplace rights. Employment class actions are fundamental to the enforcement of wage and hour standards and have helped to combat race and sex discrimination. Without the ability to aggregate claims, it would be very difficult if not impossible for workers, particularly low-wage workers, to find legal representation in these matters. It is critical that workers not be forced to sign away their right to class action as a condition of employment.⁹

Wage theft is devastating to the workers whose wages are stolen *and* to their families. Victims of wage theft largely represent low-income households—who need every dollar they earn to pay for basics like rent, utilities, and groceries. To protect these workers' rights to be paid the wages they have worked hard for, lawmakers must act to ensure that employers are held responsible for abiding by wage and hour laws and paying workers the wages they are owed.

Appendix of tables

Table A1

Back wages recovered by the US Department of Labor, fiscal years 2015 and 2016

| | FY2015 | FY2016 |
|--------------------------------|---------------|---------------|
| Back wages | \$246,780,891 | \$266,566,178 |
| Employees receiving back wages | 240,340 | 283,677 |

Source: U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division enforcement database (WHD 2017)

Economic Policy Institute

Table A2

Wages recovered by state labor departments and attorneys general, 2015 and 2016

| State | 2015 | 2016 | Total for both years | Employment level |
|------------------|--------------|--------------|-------------------------|---------------------|
| Alabama | NA | NA | _ | 2,012,200 |
| Alaska | \$935,442 | \$1,010,991 | \$1,946,433 | 330,900 |
| Arizona | NA | NA | _ | 2,762,500 |
| Arkansas | \$350,800 | \$374,404 | \$725,203 | 1,258,200 |
| California | \$63,410,195 | \$53,313,407 | \$116,723,603 | 16,860,300 |
| Colorado | NA | \$981,767 | \$981,767 | 2,659,000 |
| Connecticut | \$7,269,404 | \$8,960,676 | \$16,230,080 | 1,680,600 |
| Delaware | NA | NA | - | 457,100 |
| Florida | NA | NA | _ | 8,655,100 |
| Georgia | NR | NR | - | 4,510,100 |
| Hawaii | \$285,337 | \$339,931 | \$625,268 | 657,900 |
| Idaho | \$460,359 | \$410,417 | \$870,776 | 719,400 |
| Illinois | NA | \$5,745,005 | \$5,745,005 | 6,040,400 |
| Indiana | \$304,292 | \$247,478 | \$551,771 | 3,130,000 |
| lowa | \$239,808 | \$347,618 | \$587,425 | 1,586,700 |
| Kansas | \$601,000 | \$551,000 | \$1,152,000 | 1,407,100 |
| Kentucky | NA | NA | _ | 1,949,400 |
| Louisiana | NR | NR | - | 1,977,700 |
| Maine | \$103,187 | \$218,074 | \$321,261 | 621,200 |
| Maryland | \$1,064,186 | \$1,115,078 | \$2,179,264 | 2,776,200 |
| Massachusetts | \$2,624,097 | \$2,782,804 | \$5,406,900 | 3,643,500 |
| Michigan | \$2,011,221 | \$1,857,220 | \$3,868,441 | 4,410,000 |
| Minnesota | \$655,813 | \$642,576 | \$1,298,389 | 2,951,000 |
| Mississippi | NA | NA | - | 1,153,600 |
| Missouri | NA | NA | _ | 2,891,000 |
| Montana | \$713,442 | \$580,684 | \$1,294,126 | 475,400 |
| Nebraska | \$472,992 | \$453,983 | \$926,975 | 1,027,400 |
| Nevada | \$1,118,664 | \$1,305,717 | \$2,424,380 | 1,351,900 |
| New Hampshire | \$1,575,064 | \$1,670,801 | \$3,245,865 | 680,600 |
| New Jersey | \$8,206,353 | \$7,025,019 | \$15,231,371 | 4,125,700 |
| New Mexico | \$443,614 | \$730,863 | \$1,174,477 | 844,000 |

Table A2

(cont.)

| State | 2015 | 2016 | Total for both years | Employment level |
|----------------|---------------|---------------|-------------------------|---------------------|
| New York | \$52,500,000 | \$32,100,000 | \$84,600,000 | 9,523,400 |
| North Carolina | \$1,415,931 | \$1,429,274 | \$2,845,205 | 4,439,300 |
| North Dakota | \$576,811 | \$431,701 | \$1,008,512 | 438,000 |
| Ohio | \$771,890 | \$216,300 | \$988,190 | 5,550,900 |
| Oklahoma | \$425,879 | \$538,302 | \$964,181 | 1,672,200 |
| Oregon | \$2,134,479 | \$3,284,178 | \$5,418,657 | 1,891,100 |
| Pennsylvania | \$3,877,926 | \$4,688,577 | \$8,566,503 | 5,973,800 |
| Rhode Island | NA | \$429,141 | \$429,141 | 495,800 |
| South Carolina | NA | NA | _ | 2,102,500 |
| South Dakota | \$48,022 | \$33,881 | \$81,903 | 434,900 |
| Tennessee | NA | NA | - | 3,023,400 |
| Texas | \$5,400,000 | \$6,200,000 | \$11,600,000 | 12,394,900 |
| Utah | \$761,609 | \$819,616 | \$1,581,225 | 1,481,700 |
| Vermont | \$70,657 | \$117,335 | \$187,992 | 317,100 |
| Virginia | \$579,459 | \$316,328 | \$895,786 | 3,973,100 |
| Washington | \$4,158,000 | \$4,365,000 | \$8,523,000 | 3,343,400 |
| West Virginia | \$708,786 | \$421,532 | \$1,130,318 | 748,700 |
| Wisconsin | \$3,300,000 | \$1,200,000 | \$4,500,000 | 2,972,500 |
| Wyoming | \$390,894 | \$258,255 | \$649,149 | 275,600 |
| Total | \$169,965,613 | \$147,514,931 | \$317,480,545 | 146,658,400 |

Note: "NR" means the state's agencies did not respond to our request for information. "NA" means data are not available.

Sources: EPI survey of state labor department and attorneys general; employment data are from the Bureau of Labor Statistics, Local Area Unemployment Statistics (BLS 2017)

Economic Policy Institute

Endnotes

- 1. Two hundred percent of the federal poverty line is commonly used as the threshold below which families are considered "low-income."
- Bernhardt et al. define "front-line worker" as "not a manager, professional or technical worker" (Bernhardt et al. 2009, 12). The workers surveyed were also specified to be "age 18 or older."
- 3. Total earnings of \$17,616 are the earnings these workers should have received. They actually received \$17,616 \$2634 = \$14,982.
- 4. Bernhardt et al. (2009) estimate that, in 2008, "front-line workers in low-wage industries in Chicago, Los Angeles and New York City los[t] more than \$56.4 million per week [equivalent to nearly \$3 billion annually] as a result of employment and labor law violations."
- 5. Generalizing these results from 2008 to the 2016 nationwide workforce in low-wage industries requires a few adjustments. First, the three-city low-wage workforce in Bernhardt et al.'s (2009) study represented 15.1 percent of all workers in those cities, so scaling up to the national level requires multiplying by 14.3, the ratio of the size of 15.1 percent of the national workforce relative to the size of 15.1 percent of the three-city workforce. (For the size of the national workforce, we use counts of all wage earners from the Social Security Administration [SSA 2017] as the measure of employment.) Second, wage theft will have increased because nominal wages have grown (16.6 percent at the 10th percentile) and overall employment has grown (5.2 percent) between 2008 and 2016. (Low-wage workers in Bernhardt et al.'s study had a median wage of roughly \$8.00, which corresponds to the 10th percentile wage in 2008; the nominal increase in the 10th percentile wage from 2008 to 2016 was 16.6 percent [EPI 2017]. According to the SSA employment counts [SSA 2017], overall employment grew 5.2 percent.) These adjustments yield an estimate of \$52 billion a year that workers lost to all forms of wage theft in 2016.
- 6. Data are provided in an Excel spreadsheet attached to Galvin 2016, which is downloadable online.
- 7. Totals are computed using unrounded numbers. Data may not sum to totals due to rounding.
- State-level data for this survey were collected by contacting state departments of labor and attorneys general and requesting data on recovered wages. We collected data from 39 states; for 11 other states, we either did not receive a response to our request or the states do not track the requested data. These data are available upon request.
- 9. The Supreme Court is currently considering whether workers can be required to waive their right to pursue work-related claims on a class action basis. The National Labor Relations Board has found that forced arbitration agreements that interfere with workers' right to act together to improve their wages and working conditions violate the National Labor Relations Act. If the Court reaches a different conclusion, workers may lose the ability to pursue workplace disputes as class actions. Workers depend on class actions to enforce workplace rights and the class action settlement data makes it clear that class actions are fundamental to the enforcement of wage and hour standards. See McNicholas 2017.

References

Bernhardt, Annette, et al. 2009. *Broken Laws, Unprotected Workers: Violations of Employment and Labor Laws in America's Cities, 2009.* Center for Urban Economic Development, National Employment Law Project, and UCLA Institute for Research on Labor and Employment.

Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). 2017. "Table 3. Employees on Nonfarm Payrolls by State and Selected Industry Sector, Seasonally Adjusted." *Local Area Unemployment Statistics (LAUS)*. Last modified November 17, 2017. Accessed December 8, 2017, at https://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.t03.htm.

Cooper, Dave, and Teresa Kroeger. 2017. *Employers Steal Billions from Workers' Paychecks Each Year: Survey Data Show Millions of Workers Are Paid Less Than the Minimum Wage, at Significant Cost to Taxpayers and State Economies*. Economic Policy Institute, May 10.

Economic Policy Institute (EPI). 2017. "Wages by Percentile" [data set]. In *State of Working America Data Library*. Accessed December 8, 2017, at www.epi.org/data/.

Galvin, Daniel. 2016. Supplementary materials for "Deterring Wage Theft: Alt-Labor, State Politics, and the Policy Determinants of Minimum Wage Compliance." *Perspectives on Politics* vol. 14, no. 2.

McNicholas, Celine. 2017. "Supreme Court Should Uphold Working People's Fundamental Rights in Murphy Oil." *Working Economics* (Economic Policy Institute blog), September 27.

Seyfarth Shaw LLP. 2017. "Chapter I. Overview of the Year in Workplace Class Action Litigation." In 13th Annual Workplace Class Action Litigation Report.

Social Security Association (SSA). 2017. "Wage Statistics for 2008" and "Wage Statistics for 2016." Data tables accessed December 7, 2017, at www.ssa.gov/cgi-bin/netcomp.cgi.

U.S. Census Bureau. 2017. "2017 CPS Poverty Table: POV06. Families by Number of Working Family Members and Family Structure. Poverty Status in 2016. Below 200 Percent of Poverty. All Races" [XLS file]. *Current Population Survey, 2017 Annual Social and Economic Supplement.*

U.S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL). 2017. Working for You: U.S. Department of Labor, 2009–2016.

Wage and Hour Division (WHD). 2017. "WHD: All Acts" [data table]. *Fiscal Year Data for WHD*. U.S. Department of Labor. Accessed December 5, 2017.